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DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

ADJOURNED REGULAR SESSION

October 22, 2008

The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room of the Nags Head Municipal Complex located at 5401 South Croatan Highway at 7:30 p.m. on Wednesday, October 22, 2008.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon; Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler; Comr. Wayne Gray;




Comr. Doug Remaley and Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Charlie Cameron; Attorney John Leidy; Cliff Ogburn; Wayne Byrum; Butch Osborne; Dave Clark; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Kelly Wyatt; Eddie Curry; Ralph Barile; Roberta Thuman; Barry Brockway; Yogi Harper; Michelle Pharr; Eddie Valdivieso; Samantha Simmons; Roc Sansotta; Bob Muller; David Griffin; Mike Kelly; Wilo Kelly; Matt Artz; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Cahoon called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.  

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

It was Board consensus to remove item #4 from the Consent Agenda (Consideration of bid award for Phase II of US 158 w side multi-use path) for discussion as item #9a.  

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the agenda as modified (with removal of item concerning bid award for Phase II of w side multi-use path).  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE 

Town Attorney John Leidy announced Audience Response open. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - BARRY BROCKWAY

Barry Brockway, oceanfront property owner in South Nags Head; he was surprised at the damage from the recent northeasters; he is aware that the Town is working hard to obtain the proper permits for the local beach nourishment project; he suggested increasing occupancy tax to pay for beach nourishment; he suggested going to Gov. Easley because the State should have a windfall from offshore drilling that has been suspended; he questioned if all avenues for funding have been researched; he has a lot of questions - Mayor Cahoon stated that someone will get back to him at another time.  

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - SAMANTHA SIMMONS

Samantha Simmons (Stalling Indoor Advertising); she spoke concerning advertising at beach bathhouses; utilizing indoor spaces could promote local businesses and local events as well as produce some revenue for the Town; by contracting through her company the Town would have complete control; this is not the same as outdoor advertising as this would be contained in the bathhouses and has proven to be an effective means of relaying information to the public; she thanked the Board and stated that staff has her contact information.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - ROC SANSOTTA

Roc Sansotta, South Nags Head property owner; he was surprised that the recent northeaster caused his structures to be condemned; the most recent storm took out almost all of Seagull Drive; he understands what is happening with the current economy and he would be glad to pay for beach nourishment; he spoke in favor of the groins/jetties if the Town could get permission to install them; even one groin would be a tremendous help; when houses are lost, it means lost income for local, county, and state governments; he is concerned about the sand bags and the requirement that they be placed in front of structures; he is a team player and he loves Nags Head; please call him for help if necessary.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - MICHELLE PHARR

Michelle Pharr, Comfort Inn South in South Nags Head; they are doing the best possible with their property; there is no plan in place except for condemnation; she displayed pictures of her property to Board members (attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A"); she said that she has been told that the Comfort Inn is the largest threatened structure on the East Coast; she questioned where to go next and she would be happy to help if possible and put all her resources toward the beach nourishment issue. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - YOGI HARPER

Yogi Harper, South Nags Head property owner/resident; he has installed a lot of the sandbags that are on the beach; he has had 17 calls in the last week for installation of sandbags; he emphasized that South Nags Head needs beach nourishment now; says the sandbags are going to get out of control but that nourishment is needed now; he feels that the sandbag war is getting ready to turn into a "bloodbath".

MAYOR CAHOON - RECOGNITION OF FORMER MAYOR BOB MULLER

Mayor Cahoon recognized former Mayor Bob Muller in the audience.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

Consideration of Budget Adjustment #4 to FY 08/09 Budget Ordinance
Consideration of property deed restriction and resolution authorizing execution of DCM contract for Jennette's Pier facility

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as modified (agenda item #4 was removed previously - Consideration of bid award for Phase II of US 158 w. side multi-use path).  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.  

A copy of Budget Adjustment #4, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

The Jennette's Pier Facility property deed restrictions, as adopted, are attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".  The resolution authorizing execution of the DCM contract for Jennette's Pier facility, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF CONTRACT FOR CAMA PUBLIC BEACH AND COASTAL WATER ACCESS GRANT FOR BEACH ACCESS/ PROPERTY ACQUISITION AT WHALEBONE PARK NAGS HEAD, NORTH CAROLINA

'A regular meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina, was held in the Board Room, on Wednesday, October 22, 2008 at 7:30 p.m.  During this meeting the Town Board of Commissioners held a public meeting to discuss entering into a contract for a recently awarded $568,500.00 grant from the North Carolina Division of Coastal Management.

'The Board of Commissioners was advised that the Town of Nags Head was a recipient for a grant from the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources for the acquisition of property for ocean beach access.  The Board of Commissioners is required to authorize the Town of Nags Head to enter into a contract with the North Carolina Division of Coastal Management.

'WHEREAS, the Board of Commissioners desires to improve public access to its surface waters; AND

'WHEREAS, in accordance with its CAMA funded Land and Water Use Plan, the Town desires to improve access to the Atlantic Ocean by constructing a parking lot for beach patrons; AND 

'WHEREAS, the Town Board of Commissioners submitted a grant application to the North Carolina Division of Coastal Management and was awarded funds in the amount of $568,500.00; AND 

'WHEREAS, the Town will match the grant with in-kind cash totaling $500,000.00. 

'THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Nags Head Board of Commissioners, after receiving public comment on the proposed improvements to the Whalebone Park Access, supports the CAMA Public Beach and Coastal Water Access Grant and agrees to enter into a contract with North Carolina Division of Coastal Management.  The Mayor is hereby authorized to execute the contract and required deed restrictions for the aforesaid property.

'Upon motion of Comr. Remaley, seconded by Comr. Oakes, said resolution was unanimously passed."

PUBLIC HEARINGS

Public Hearing to consider site plan/conditional use application for Jennette's Pier facility 
   

Town Attorney John Leidy announced the Public Hearing open to consider the site plan/conditional use application for the Jennette's Pier facility.  The time was 7:50 p.m.

Town Clerk Carolyn Morris swore in the following:  Planning Director Tim Wilson, Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt, Bob Muller, David Griffin, and Eddie Valdivieso. 

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized the staff report which read in part as follows:

"GENERAL INFORMATION

'Applicant:  Quible & Associates on behalf of North Carolina Aquariums.

'Application Request:  Site Plan/Conditional Use Application 

'Purpose:  Construction of a fishing pier and wastewater treatment facility.  The pier facility will include educational opportunities as well as a small concession area and indoor public assembly.  

'Property Location:  7223 S. Virginia Dare Trail, Nags Head. 

'Existing Land Use:  Formerly Jennette’s Pier.

'Zoning Classification of Property: The property upon which the Fishing Pier is located is zoned CR, Commercial/Residential.  The property upon which the wastewater treatment facility is located is zoned C-2, General Commercial. 

'Zoning Classification of Surrounding Properties:  Property north of the site (Cahoons Supermarket) is zoned CR, Commercial Residential.  Property south of the site is zoned CR, Commercial Residential.  Property west of the site, directly across HWY 12, (Sam & Omies) is zoned C-2, General Commercial.  Properties north and south of the wastewater treatment facility are zoned C-2, General Commercial. 

'Land Use Plan Map/Policies: The Land Use Plan classification for the property upon which the pier is proposed is D-2, Developed.  This proposal is consistent with the D-2, Developed land use classification.  The Land Use Plan classification for the property upon which the wastewater treatment facility is proposed is D-1, Developed.  This proposal is consistent with the D-1 Developed land use classification.     

'Zoning History:  Numerous zoning ordinance text amendments were sought in an effort to develop this project in compliance with Town Code.  The following amendments were adopted by the Board of Commissioners at their September 3, 2008 meeting:

'Town Code Section 48-405(c)(1), Conditional Uses, CR Commercial Residential District 

· Permit a pier house to have multiple accessory or principal uses, included but not limited to retail sales, arcade, restaurant, wind turbines, educational and recreational programming, and indoor public assembly uses.

· Permit the maximum total height of a pier house to be 60 feet.  If the pier house structure exceeds a total height of 42 ft. a minimum side yard requirement of 100 ft. shall be required for all principal and accessory structures.

· Lot coverage shall not exceed 50 percent.  Coverage may be increased to a maximum of 60 percent if open-face paving blocks are used in place of surfaces such as concrete or asphalt.

· Wastewater treatment facilities and repair areas to serve the principal use may be located off-site provided that all off-site properties are undeveloped and are zoned for commercial use.

· Up to 50 percent of the required parking for the site may be located at an off-site location.  Off-site parking must be located in the C2 Zoning District.

'Town Code Section 48-167(5), Public Uses, Required Parking was amended to state that the parking standard, when indoor public assembly is permitted in conjunction with fishing pier use, is one parking space per 55 square feet of customer service area.  

'Egret Avenue Information

As depicted on the site plan, the wastewater treatment facility for the Aquarium project occupies a portion of Egret Avenue.  Also, a portion of the Town’s drainage ditch is in the Egret Avenue right-of-way. At their July 6, 2008 meeting the Board unanimously passed a motion to adopt the Resolution of Intent to close Egret Avenue.  On August 6, 2008 a Public Hearing was held, however no action was taken.  There are at least three possible actions that the Town can now take regarding the closure of Egret Avenue:

'1.  The Town could deed the property directly to North Carolina Aquariums;

2.  the Town could retain ownership of Egret Avenue and lease it to the Aquarium; or

3.  the Town could convey Egret Avenue to the Aquarium with an easement back to the               Town to accommodate the existing drainage ditch in the Egret Avenue right-of-way.

'Once the Board decides on closing that portion of Egret Avenue staff will prepare a Resolution for consideration at the requested meeting.
'SPECIFIC INFORMATION

'Applicable Zoning Regulations:

'Use Regulations:  Fishing Pier is a conditional use within the CR, Commercial/Residential Zoning District.  

'Lot Coverage: Lot coverage for the fishing pier use shall not 60% of the total lot area when open face paving blocks are used in place of surfaces such as concrete and asphalt.  Proposed lot coverage for the fishing pier use is 56.9% with the use of open face paving blocks proposed, therefore lot coverage is compliant.  Lot coverage for the wastewater treatment facility use shall not exceed 55% of the total lot area.  Proposed lot coverage for the wastewater treatment facility is 25.8% and therefore compliant. 

'Building Height: The maximum total height of the pier house structure shall not exceed 60 feet measured from base flood elevation.  The proposed pier house is 59 feet from BFE, therefore compliant.  Specifically, the pier deck itself is elevated 23 feet from sea level.  The pier was raised 23 feet from sea level in an effort to avoid damage from hurricanes and storm events.  The height of the pier house from the pier deck is 36 feet.  The maximum allowable height for the bath house structure is 35 feet from base flood elevation.  The height of the proposed bath house is 25 feet and is therefore compliant.  The maximum allowable height for the wastewater treatment facility is 35 feet from base flood elevation.  The height of the proposed treatment facility is 24 feet and is therefore compliant.  

'Wind Turbine Height:  Accessory wind turbine structures shall be allowed a maximum height of 105 feet as measured from ground elevation or the deck of the pier, depending on the location of the turbine structure, to the tip of the blade.  The proposed wind turbines are 101 feet from the deck of the pier to the tip of the blade, therefore turbine height is compliant.  The proposed height of all structures is compliant.    

'Architecture Design Standards: Town Code Section 48-371(b), Architectural Requirements, exempts fishing piers from architectural design requirements.  As a conditional use request the Board may consider conditioning certain design elements should the Board find that it is in the public interest.  If no conditions are placed upon the architecture of the buildings the applicant will not be required to construct the proposed buildings as shown on the elevations and may proceed to construct the buildings without any desired design elements.    

'Town Staff has requested numerous times that false windows be installed on the rear façade of the wastewater treatment facility as it faces US 158.  These windows have not been shown and the applicant has stated that, “we strongly disagree with putting false windows on this facility”.  Attached is an e-mail dated October 17, 2008 from Mr. Hemingway regarding the placement of false windows.  

'Parking: Required parking for this project is being provided in compliance with the Fishing Pier and Indoor Public Assembly standards.  A total of 139 parking spaces are required for the fishing pier use, a total of 78 parking spaces are required for the indoor public assembly use.  A combined total of 217 parking spaces are required for this use, 239 spaces have been provided therefore an additional 22 parking spaces have been provided.  The applicant has utilized a provision set forth in Town Code Section 48-405(c)(1) which allows the overall parking for fishing piers that contain multiple accessory uses to reduce required parking by 15% so long as the total number of parking spaces provided exceeds 100 spaces.  The applicant also utilized a recently adopted provision which allows up to 50% of the required parking for the site to be located at an offsite location within the C-2, General Commercial Zoning District.   Proposed parking for the fishing pier use is compliant.  

'Buffering/Landscaping: Town Code Section 48-163(13) requires a minimum buffer strip of at least five feet in width be provided between the parking lot and the street right-of-way line in accordance with section 48-482(3) buffer yard C.  This buffer has been shown where necessary and is compliant.  The recently amended Town Code Section 48-371(g), Open Space preservation/landscaping requirements requires that 10% of the lots total area be preserved or 15% of the lots total area to be planted in new vegetation.  These requirements shall be applied separately of any required buffer yard with the exception that preserved natural vegetation may be applied towards both buffering and preservation/landscaping. No existing vegetation is proposed to be preserved, therefore 15% of the lots total area should be planted in new vegetation.  Town Code Section 48-371(g)(2) states that the above landscaping requirements may be altered due to unique and unusual physical conditions or characteristics of the property, including the reduction of landscaping requirements for oceanfront properties and other lots containing significant dune features that will be preserved in equal proportion.  Given the unique characteristics of the eastern property as it abuts the Atlantic Ocean and the preservation of dune features, staff would recommend that the Board consider allowing a reduction in the required landscaping to the extent that the calculation of the necessary landscape area be consistent with how the zoning ordinance determines lot coverage calculations. Town Code Section 48-405(d)(2), Dimensional Requirements within the CR Zoning District, states that, “In the case of an oceanfront lot, only that area landward of the first line of stable natural vegetation (as defined by CAMA) shall be used for calculating lot coverage”.  Also, Town Code Section 48-487, Buffering and Alternate Methods of Compliance, states that the Town may approve in writing an alternate buffering or innovative landscaping plan utilizing materials or method of installation, provided that it is determined that the proposed alternate material or method of installation is for the purpose intended, and at least the equivalent of that specifically prescribed by the ordinance in quality, number, effectiveness, durability, hardiness, appearance, maintenance and performance. The proposed vegetation on the eastern property as shown on the landscape plan (sheet C6) has been calculated using the area landward of the first line of vegetation.  Staff would submit that this proposal does meet the intended purpose of the landscape ordinance and would recommend approval of this alternate landscape plan for the eastern property.  Landscaping on the western property is complaint with the Town Code as written and does not require any alternate landscape methods to be considered by the Board. 

'Lighting: Lighting information has not been provided at this time.  The lighting standard for parking areas of the pier and treatment facility shall adhere to a medium activity lighting standard.  

'Lighting on the pier itself shall not exceed 10.0 foot-candles.  Staff will provide information on the review and approval of the lighting plan at the time of the meeting.   

'Signage:  Planning staff has reviewed and approved the proposed signage for the site.  

'Water and Sewage Disposal: State Approval for the proposed method of sewage disposal is required for this project.  The applicant has stated that this is under review.  State approval must be issued prior to issuance of zoning permits.  

'Stormwater Management:  David Ryan, Town Engineer, has reviewed this proposal.  Acquisition of an NCDENR-DWQ High Density Permit is required prior to issuance of zoning permits.  

'Traffic Circulation:  David Ryan, Town Engineer has reviewed this proposal.  Acquisition of an NC DOT Right-of-Way encroachment agreement and driveway permit is required prior to issuance of zoning permits.  

'Fire:  Project will be required to comply with all applicable NC Fire Prevention Code requirements as part of building permit application review and issuance. 

'Public Works:  Public Works has reviewed and approved the proposed project.  

'ANALYSIS

'Staff finds that the project is consistent with the proposed use and development standards including lot coverage, maximum height, parking requirements and signage.  Items noted at Technical Review by the Town Engineer, Fire Department and Public Works have been addressed.  

'As fishing piers are exempt from architectural design standards, staff would submit that the Board should consider imposing conditions upon the architectural design to ensure that certain elements be integrated into the construction of the fishing pier, bath house and wastewater treatment facility. Staff furthermore submits that providing false windows along the rear façade of the wastewater treatment facility would be in harmony with the residential design standards and provide visual aesthetic as this building is visible from US 158. 

'As noted above, staff submits that the landscaping plan as proposed does meet the intended purpose of Town Code Section 48-371(g) Open Space Preservation and Landscaping.  With the large lot area and unique and unusual physical conditions and characteristics of the property staff would request that the Board consider accepting this alternate landscape plan.  

'Planning staff has consistently required that an approved lighting plan be in place prior to Board of Commissioners approval.  Staff submits that an approved lighting plan shall be received by planning staff with adequate time for review prior to the October 22, 2008 meeting.  Staff will present information regarding the status of this lighting plan at this meeting.

'As this is a state project the Town will not be issuing building permits and completing building inspections.  All required permits (ie: CAMA, Flood, Erosion & Sedimentation) shall be obtained directly by the Aquarium from the appropriate agencies.
'STAFF RECOMMENDATION

'Based upon the above analysis staff recommends approval of the site plan/conditional use application conditional upon planning staff approval of the lighting plan and Board approval of the alternate landscape plan.  

'In review of this application the Board of Commissioners are required to make the following affirmative findings of fact for this and all conditional use applications:

1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances. 

2. The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

3. The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, October 9, 2008 and on Thursday, October 16, 2008 as required by law.

Comr. Gray questioned the purpose of the false windows to be installed on the rear side - Ms. Wyatt explained it was to provide a little bit of architecture to that wall and to break up the expanse of the wall.  Ms. Wyatt noted that the motion to approve the false windows failed at last night's Planning Board meeting.  

Eddie Valdivieso, Quible and Associates on behalf of North Carolina Aquariums; he stated that the false windows can be worked into the project without any problems - he did point out that the architectural firm has put a lot into the project and objects to the false windows.  

Comr. Gray confirmed with Ms. Wyatt that the site plan meets all of the requirements of the text amendments adopted and the Town Code.

In response to Mayor Cahoon, NC Aquariums Director David Griffin spoke and stated that in his opinion the false windows are not a problem and either way is fine - whichever way the Town wants is fine with him.

Bob Muller, Nags Head resident and former Nags Head Mayor; he hopes that the Board adopts the conditional use site plan as presented; he thanked the Board and staff for all the hard work that has gone into this project over the past five (5) years.

David Griffin, NC Aquariums; clarified one point - the architect in looking for roofing material looked diligently for kelly green, however, the only metal roofing he could find was of a blue/gray color.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Town Attorney John Leidy concluded the evidentiary phase of the Public Hearing.  The time was 8:03 p.m.

Comr. Oakes spoke concerning the false windows; he feels that the architect has done an extraordinary job and he would like to move forward with the architecture as designed by the professionals - without the false windows.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to make the following findings of fact:

-
The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances. 

-
The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

-
The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town.

And to approve the Jennette's Pier Facility site plan to include the alternative landscape plan and  with the condition that the structures adhere to the architectural design plan as prepared by BMS Architects (without false windows).   The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley.

Comr. Oakes confirmed that minor changes to the site plan will not be required to return for Board approval, i.e., minor changes to the buildings may be approved administratively.  

Mayor Cahoon said that staff is to exercise its discretion as it has in past projects concerning administrative changes.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

Public Hearing to consider site plan/conditional use application for Kelly Professional Center, change of use to commercial/residential mixed use development

Town Attorney John Leidy announced the Public Hearing open to consider the site plan/conditional use application for the Kelly Professional Center concerning change of use to commercial/residential mixed use development.

Town Clerk Carolyn Morris swore in the following:  Planning Director Tim Wilson, Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt, and Applicant Mike Kelly.

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized the staff report which read in part as follows:

"GENERAL INFORMATION

'Applicant:  Michael Kelly  

'Application Request:  Site Plan/Conditional Use

'Purpose:  Change of use request to convert the former Nags Head Realty Building into a Commercial/Residential Mixed Development with two (2) accessory single family dwelling units on the third floor.  

'Property Location:  2300 S. Croatan Highway, Nags Head.

'Existing Land Use:  Office with two (2) third story accessory single family dwelling units.  

'Zoning Classification of Property: C-2, General Commercial

'Zoning Classification of Surrounding Properties:  Property north of this site, directly across Carolinian Circle is zoned C-2, General Commercial.  Property south of the site is zoned C-2, General Commercial (Kelly’s Restaurant).  Property west of the site is zoned C-2, General Commercial and property east of the site, directly across US Highway 158 is zoned C-2, General Commercial.     

'Land Use Plan Map/Policies: Land Use Plan classification is D-1, Developed.  This proposal is consistent with this land use classification.  

'SPECIFIC INFORMATION

'Applicable Zoning Regulations:

'Use Regulations:  Commercial/Residential Mixed Development is permitted by conditional use within the C-2, General Commercial Zoning District.  

'Lot Coverage: No increase in building footprint or site improvements are proposed, no new lot coverage will occur on this site.  

'Building Height: The maximum allowable height for this structure is 35 ft. from grade.  The existing structure is less than 35 ft. in height and therefore compliant.  

'Architecture Design Standards: The existing structure does not conform to the current Nags Head zoning ordinance pertaining to architectural design however, Town Code Section 48-133(c), Nonconformities, Application of Commercial Design Standards states that the change of use of a commercial structure or building, in and of itself, shall not require adherence to the architectural design standards of Town Code Section 48-371.  

'Parking: Required parking for this project is being provided in compliance with the Commercial/Residential Mixed Development parking standard of one space for each 175 sq. ft. of gross floor area plus two parking spaces for each dwelling unit.  A total of 34 parking spaces are required, 43 parking spaces are provided therefore the existing parking on site is adequate.  A conditional use request was approved by the Board of Commissioners in late December of 2002 for shared parking of 20 parking spaces between Kelly’s Restaurant and what is now Kelly Professional Center.  The use of the 20 shared parking spaces on the Kelly Professional Center site remains compliant with the requirements of Town 48-165(c), Shared Parking.  

'Buffering/Landscaping: The previous use of “office” required a Buffer Yard C, the existing buffer must be supplemented to meet the requirements.     

'Lighting: No additional parking spaces are required for this change of use therefore no change in lighting is necessary. 

'Water and Sewage Disposal: A site review by the Dare County Health Department is in process.  

'Stormwater Management:  Stormwater calculations were previously reviewed and approved by the Town Engineer.  

'Traffic Circulation:  Traffic circulation was previously reviewed and approved by the Town Engineer.  

'Fire:  The fire department has reviewed and approved the proposed plans.  Project will be required to comply with all applicable NC Fire Prevention Code requirements as part of building permit application review and issuance.  

'Public Works:  Public Works has reviewed and approved the proposed plans.  

'ANALYSIS

'Though no site improvements are proposed, as a change of use to Commercial/Residential Mixed Development, this proposal requires Board review.  Required parking for the change of use is compliant as the existing parking onsite is adequate.  Conditions of the shared parking conditional use approval as approved by the Board on December 4, 2002 have been met and remain compliant.  The change of use request does not require architectural compliance as stated in Town Code Section 48-133(c).  No additional parking spaces are necessary therefore no change in lighting is necessary.  Staff finds that the project is consistent with the proposed use and development standards.  

'STAFF RECOMMENDATION

'Based on the above review staff recommends approval of this site plan/conditional use request as presented."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, October 16, 2008 and on Thursday, October 23, 2008 as required by law. 

Mike Kelly, applicant; thanked the Board and staff for their work, he pointed out that he has softened the lighting on the exterior of the building.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Town Attorney John Leidy closed the evidentiary phase of the Public Hearing.  The time was 8:15 p.m.

Comr. Oakes questioned if it was the Town's ordinance that turned the multi-family use into two larger instead of four smaller spaces.  Planning Director Tim Wilson explained that under the first application submitted by Mr. Kelly, there were to be four residential units.  Because of the State Fire and Building Codes, with multi-family use came the requirement to be sprinkler-protected.  The State Building Code has a multi-family definition of its own; he stated that he did not believe that the Town's ordinance was more restrictive than the State Building Code; he is to email Comr. Oakes a definitive answer.  

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to make the following findings of fact:

-
The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances. 

-
The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

-
The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town.

And to approve the Kelly Professional Center site plan as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

Mayor Cahoon commended the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff who very expeditiously took care of a full plate of agenda items at last night's Planning Board meeting.  She congratulated Planning Board members and Planning staff for doing such a good job. 

Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance text amendment to Section 48-283(2) Directional Signs and 48-283(9) Hospitals to amend signage requirements for hospital use

Town Attorney John Leidy announced the Public Hearing open to consider the zoning ordinance text amendment concerning hospitals and directional signage.

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized his memo which read in part as follows:

"The attached ordinance request submitted by The Outer Banks Hospital proposes to modify two sections of the town zoning ordinance regulating signage.  The first proposed change is to Section 48-283(2) Directional signs.  The requested change is to add a new subsection to specifically permit directional signs for hospital and on-site medical office facilities.  The maximum sign area permitted would be 48 square feet.  The applicant’s reason for this request is to improve awareness and directional information for physicians and other medical service providers located in the Medical Office Building on the campus of The Outer Banks Hospital.  

'The second proposed signage change is to Section 48-283(9) Hospitals.  Under current regulations hospitals are permitted one freestanding sign with a maximum sign area of 48 square feet and a maximum height of 15 feet as measured from street grade.  The applicant is requesting to increase the maximum sign area to 64 square feet and is also requesting to increase the maximum permitted height to 20 feet above street grade.  The applicant has cited reasons of public health and safety for these proposed increases in sign size and height that if adopted will increase the visibility of the hospital, including emergency care services.  

'The town’s land use plan does not specifically address the issues of sign size and sign height.  The plan does however address the visual attractiveness and aesthetic resources of the town and the need to protect them as population and growth pressures increase.  Signs are broadly identified as one of the elements that play a part in the issue of visual attractiveness with the introduction of Chapter 16, Visual and Aesthetic Resources, of the plan stating “The increase in commercial development, along with signs, lights, noise, and other features which accompany such uses, may also lead to the deterioration of the aesthetic qualities of the Town.”  Also, with the hospital property being located in the Village at Nags Head SPD-C Zoning District and any new proposed sign will be subject to review and approval by the Village at Nags Head architectural review board which may take into account aesthetic issues that may be specific to the Village District.

'Staff Recommendation

'The proposed ordinance will increase the size and height of freestanding hospital signs.  The impact is considered minimal as hospitals are allowed only one freestanding sign and there is only one hospital use in the town.  The proposed ordinance would provide hospitals with the same sign size and sign height for freestanding signs already allowed commercial uses in the C-2 General Commercial District, with this District having extensive frontage along the Highway 158 corridor throughout the Town.  Any new proposed freestanding sign for the hospital would additionally be subject to review and approval by the Village at Nags Head architectural review board.  

'The on-site directional sign would provide better site information regarding the multiple medical offices and services available on the hospital campus.  This directional sign would be required to be located a sufficient distance from the front property line so that it does not also serve as a freestanding sign advertising services along Highway 158. 

'Staff finds the ordinance to be consistent with the town land use plan, compatible with other existing zoning signage regulations, and recommends adoption of the ordinance as presented."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, October 16, 2008 and on Thursday, October 23, 2008 as required by law. 

Van Smith, Outer Banks Hospital President; he concurs with the recommendation of Planning Board and staff; he thanked staff for their assistance; his goal was to improve signage and improve public safety.  

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler asked about color of the signage; Mr. Smith explained that the sign coloring will be blue with white/yellow lettering for more visibility from the roadway. 

Comr. Oakes confirmed review and approval by the Village at Nags Head Architectural Review Board.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Cahoon announced the Public Hearing closed at 8:26 p.m.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning hospital signage as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

The ordinance concerning hospital signage, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "D".

Public Hearing to consider resolution approving the purchase, approving the financing (with specific loan amount) of the purchase, and authorizing execution of the necessary purchase documents, for the Windmill Point property located at 6906 S. Croatan Highway

Town Attorney John Leidy announced the Public Hearing open to consider the resolution approving the purchase/financing and authorizing the execution of the necessary purchase documents for the Windmill Point property located at 6906 S. Croatan Highway.

The agenda summary sheet was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"The Windmill Point property is being purchased by the Town of Nags Head in conjunction with the County of Dare - Outer Banks Visitors Bureau.  Request Board adoption of the attached resolution which officially approves the Town's portion of the purchase ($700K), approves the financing of the purchase - the loan amount of either $500K or $700K must be designated - and it authorizes the Mayor to execute the necessary financial documents.

'Also attached for the Board's information are two (2) resolutions requesting to file a Local Government Commission (LGC) application for financing representing loan amounts of $500,000 (which includes $200K down payment from fund balance) and $700,000 which were adopted by the Board at its October 1, 2008 meeting.

'Attached memo from Finance Officer Kim Kenny provides additional details."

Town Manager Cameron noted that Finance Officer Kim Kenny was currently at manager's school;  he summarized the Administrative Services memo which read in part as follows:

"The Board approved an adjustment to the operating budget financing the acquisition of real property in conjunction with the Outer Banks Visitor’s Bureau in the amount of $700,000.  Subsequent to that the Board directed staff to obtain financing proposals for both the original amount of $700,000 and an alternative amount of $500,000 using a down payment of fund balance in the amount of $200,000.  A total of seven financial institutions were contacted for proposals.

'Proposals were received from four of the seven financial institutions contacted.  Based on the responses received, Staff recommends that BB&T be awarded the financing contract based on the lowest total cost to the Town with an interest rate quoted of 3.77% over nine years with ten annual payments.  Should the Board choose to finance the entire purchase cost of the land in the amount of $700,000 the total cost, inclusive of interest, over the financing period is $819,855.00.  Alternatively, should the Board decide to apply $200,000 as a down payment and finance the reduced amount of $500,000 over the same time period, the total cost, inclusive of interest, over the financing period is $585,925.00.  Annual debt payments will be either $70,000 plus interest or $50,000 plus interest depending upon the amount financed, respectively.  The total amount currently budgeted for the initial year’s debt payment is $82,000.  

'Attached is the resolution for your consideration."

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Cahoon announced the Public Hearing closed at 8:30 p.m.

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, October 16, 2008 and on Thursday, October 23, 2008 as required by law.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to approve a down payment of $200,000 and to adopt the resolution entitled "RESOLUTION APPROVING FINANCING TERMS WINDMILL POINT LAND ACQUISITION" with financing of $500,000.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

The resolution entitled Resolution Approving Financing Terms Windmill Point Land Acquisition with  a loan amount of $500,000, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"RESOLUTION APPROVING FINANCING TERMS WINDMILL POINT LAND ACQUISITION

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head (“Town”) has previously determined to undertake a project for the financing of land acquisition known as the Windmill Point property located at 6906 S Croatan Highway, of which the Town is purchasing in part along with the County of Dare (the "Project"); AND

'WHEREAS, the Finance Officer has now presented a proposal for the financing of such Project.

'NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED as follows:

'1.
The Town hereby determines to finance the Project through Branch Banking and Trust Company (“BB&T”), in accordance with the proposal dated October 15, 2008. The amount financed shall not exceed $500,000, the annual interest rate (in the absence of default or change in tax status) shall not exceed 3.77%, and the financing term shall not exceed ten (10) years from closing. 

'2.
All financing contracts and all related documents for the closing of the financing (the “Financing Documents”) shall be consistent with the foregoing terms. All officers and employees of the Town are hereby authorized and directed to execute and deliver any Financing Documents, and to take all such further action as they may consider necessary or desirable, to carry out the financing of the Project as contemplated by the proposal and this resolution.  The Financing Documents shall include a Financing Agreement and Deed of Trust and a Project Fund Agreement as BB&T may request.

'3.
The Finance Officer is hereby authorized and directed to hold executed copies of the Financing Documents until the conditions for the delivery of the Financing Documents have been completed to such officer's satisfaction. The Finance Officer is authorized to approve changes to any Financing Documents previously signed by Town officers or employees, provided that such changes shall not substantially alter the intent of such documents or certificates from the intent expressed in the forms executed by such officers. The Financing Documents shall be in such final forms as the Finance Officer shall approve, with the Finance Officer’s release of any Financing Document for delivery constituting conclusive evidence of such officer's final approval of the Document’s final form. 

'4.
The Town shall not take or omit to take any action the taking or omission of which shall cause its interest payments on this financing to be includable in the gross income for federal income tax purposes of the registered owners of the interest payment obligations. The Town hereby designates its obligations to make principal and interest payments under the Financing Documents as "qualified tax-exempt obligations" for the purpose of Internal Revenue Code Section 265(b)(3).


'5.
The Town intends that the adoption of this resolution will be a declaration of the Town’s official intent to reimburse expenditures for the project that is to be financed from the proceeds of the BB&T financing described above.  The Town intends that funds that have been advanced, or that may be advanced, from the Town’s general fund, or any other Town fund related to the project, for project costs may be reimbursed from the financing proceeds.

'6.
All prior actions of Town officers in furtherance of the purposes of this resolution are hereby ratified, approved and confirmed.  All other resolutions (or parts thereof) in conflict with this resolution are hereby repealed, to the extent of the conflict. This resolution shall take effect immediately. 

'7.
With the adoption of this resolution, the Town approves the purchase and the financing, in the amount of $500,000, of the Windmill Point property located at 6906 S Croatan Highway, Nags Head, and authorizes the Mayor to execute the necessary financing documents as appropriate."

Consideration of bid award for phase II of multi-use path (item #4a removed from Consent Agenda)

The memo from Public Works concerning the bid award for Phase II of the multi-use path was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"The Public Works Department was tasked with obtaining Design and Bids for Phase II of the Westside Multi Use Path.  This portion of the path will extend from W. Carolinian Circle to W. Oak Knoll Dr.  It will be 401 ft. long and 10 ft. wide and be constructed out of cement.  The stormwater aspect of this project will consists of 401 feet of curb and gutter with three drop inlets to convey water from S. Croatan Hwy to the west side of the Multi-use Path.  It will also have a culvert and drop inlet storm water system on the westside of the path. The bid tabulation are as follows RPC Contracting Inc. $63,938.30, Barnhill Contracting Co. $68,230.00 Hatchel Concrete Co. $98,862.48.  We also requested a 15% contingency fund for this project bringing the project’s total cost not to exceed $73,529.05."

Comr. Oakes asked about the use of stormwater funds - he would like to see the stormwater funds used toward resolution of the list of established priorities.  

Mike Kelly, resident and business owner; spoke in favor of the second phase of the path; he would like to work on building the complete path because wherever it ends will be a major problem as Oak Knoll Drive will be when this phase ends construction; he would like to see the path go all the way to the bridge.

Mayor Cahoon suggested that staff include on Town brochures/maps the track from the path that would keep people off of US 158 (where there is no path) into the neighborhoods until future portions of the multi-use path are completed. 

In response to Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, Deputy Public Works Director Ralph Barile explained that the path work was applicable more to stormwater funds rather than Powell Bill funds. 

MOTION:    Comr. Gray made a motion to award the Phase II of the multi-use path bid to RPC Contracting in the amount of $73,529.05 as recommended.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney John Leidy - Consideration of procedures for Identification Theft Red Flag Rules

Town Attorney Leidy explained the requirement for the procedures for Identification Theft Red Flag Rules.  The agenda summary sheet was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Attached please find NCLM notification of the federal requirement, by November 1, 2008, for the development and adoption of identify theft prevention procedures.  The requirement exists for municipalities that handle utility accounts.

'Also attached are initial procedures developed by Attorney John Leidy and customized by Dep. Town Manager Cliff Ogburn and Finance Officer Kim Kenny.  These procedures are provided for Board review and approval on October 22nd."

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to adopt the Identification Theft Red Flag Policy as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

A copy of the Identification Theft Red Flag Rules, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "E".

Town Attorney John Leidy - Request for Closed Session 
Town Attorney Leidy requested a Closed Session to discuss several issues of litigation in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(3):  Kirkpatrick lawsuit, HML Corporation, Beacon Motor Lodge, and Cutty Sark house in Northridge Subdivision.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER

Town Manager Cameron - Update on Surfside Drive damage after September 2008 northeaster

Town Manager Cameron stated that he had planned to report on the damage to Surfside Drive from the September 2008 northeaster storm; he explained that since agenda packages were distributed, another northeaster hit with additional damage.

Deputy Public Works Director Ralph Barile updated the Board on the Surfside Drive damage as well as damage to beach access structures.  He explained that the Surfside Drive waterline is now completely gone; there are about six (6) houses that cannot be connected to a waterline.  He will try to keep the inmate workers for another two weeks to continue to work on clean-up.  During this latest northeaster a lot more driveways as well as S. Old Oregon Inlet Road (SR 1243) were affected.  At this time, a total of 15 beach accesses are closed.  His recommendation to the Manager is to wait out the winter season before repairing the beach accesses.   Mr. Barile agreed with Comr. Oakes that some of the accesses may need to be moved.    

It was Board consensus to wait until spring 2009 to repair the beach access structures.  Mayor Cahoon confirmed with staff that round instead of square pilings will be researched during the upcoming winter.

Town Manager Cameron - Local beach nourishment project permits from ACOE

Town Manager Cameron updated the Board on the work being done to acquire the local beach nourishment project permits from Army Corps of Engineers (ACOE).  

He stated that at a recent meeting in Wilmington with the Army Corps of Engineers (ACOE), he was advised, because of a strong letter from US Fish and Wildlife, that COE was considering requiring an additional Environmental Impact Statement (EIS).  Town Manager Cameron noted that one was done almost 10 years ago for the federal project and another one is almost completed by Coastal Science Engineering (CSE) for the local project.

Town Manager Cameron stated that a letter is forthcoming from COE which he anticipates will be received prior to the Board's November 5, 2008 meeting.  

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler questioned if the requirement for another EIS is a stall tactic.

Town Manager Cameron responded that there is some concern about the project being done in the winter; he noted that Nags Head is the only Town still trying to get a local beach nourishment project working.  In response to Comr. Oakes, he stated that before he takes any further action, he would like to receive and bring forward for the Board the COE letter when received.  

Mayor Cahoon stated that she recently spoke with Sen. Basnight and the Dare County Shoreline Management Commission is to be re-established.

Town Manager Cameron also reported that the request for Dare County to fund financial beach nourishment expert Peter Ravella to come and speak to the Nags Head Board was approved by the Dare County Board of Commissioners. 

Town Manager Cameron - Report on NCLM Annual Conference in Charlotte

Town Manager Cameron reported on the recent NCLM Annual Conference that he attended in Charlotte.  He stated that the NCLM magazine on 100 years of the League is in the Board office as well as the Library for reading.  He also reported that the Town of Nags Head was just one of 12 municipalities that was selected for the League's Centennial Calendar - the Town received a full page for the month of July 2009.  He thanked Administrative Assistant/PIO Roberta Thuman who took the photograph of the Nags Head style houses on the beach.

Town Manager Cameron - Economic Forecast and 2009 Fourth of July Fireworks

Town Manager Cameron reported on the economic forecast discussions that took place at the NCLM Annual Conference in Charlotte.  The turn around in the economy is not expected until the spring of 2010.

Town Manager Cameron reported on local revenues and stated that the Board needs to make a decision concerning upcoming expenses.  He requested direction concerning the 2009 Fourth of July Fireworks display.  

Mayor Cahoon stated that while she is a strong proponent of fireworks, she feels the Town should wait until the economic situation is clearer before making a decision. 

It was Board consensus that staff look at joint ventures with other localities for fireworks displays for Fourth of July 2009 and to make no decision at this time.  Town Manager Cameron stated that he would meet with Kill Devil Hills officials concerning a joint fireworks display. 

Town Manager Cameron - Information Technology (IT) Assistant position update

Town Manager Cameron reported that the Information Technology (IT) Assistant position was advertised and offered to a qualified individual who stated they would not be able to accept the position based on the salary offered.

It was Board consensus to continue advertising the IT position with no hurry to fill it; in addition, to take a hard look at the vacancies that come forward.  In response to Comr. Oakes, Town Manager Cameron stated that there were no other vacant positions in the Town at this time.   Discussion of a hiring freeze was placed on the November 5, 2008 Board of Commissioners agenda.   

Town Manager Cameron - Commended Planning and Public Works employees

Town Manager Cameron commended Planning and Development employees as well as Public Works employees for their work on some big projects over the past 14 - 15 months.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Discussion of sanitation pickup schedule

The memo from Public Works concerning reducing trash pickups on the west side of US 158 to cut costs was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:  

"On August 11, 2008 the Kill Devil Hills Board of Commissioners approved reducing its residential trash collection to once per week town wide from November 1, 2008 through the last Monday in March 2009.  Nags Head town staff were present at this meeting in order to begin studying how this would impact our town if these changes were implemented in an attempt to save money during the present economic conditions.  Two meetings were held recently between Kill Devil Hills and Nags Head town staffs to discuss this plan further.

'The dollar amount saved that the town would realize by picking up residential trash once a week on the west side of US 158 from November 1 through March 31 would be an estimated $3,974.88.  Public Works estimates the following:

'There are two trucks that drive the west side residential route for an approximate total of 130 miles including the trip to the Dare County transfer station.  The residential trucks get approximately 2.5 mpg and therefore would save approximately 52 gallons of fuel by eliminating a day of pick up.  The September average cost of diesel fuel was $3.64 a gallon.  There would be about 21 routes not driven, multiplied by the gas saved of $189.28 for a total approximate savings of $3974.88.   

'There would also be some savings associated with the reduction in wear and tear from less use of the trash trucks.  It should be noted that that last invoice for diesel fuel was for $3.25 a gallon, bringing the potential savings down even more.

'Concerns of implementing this plan include personnel issues.  During this one day that our present employees would not be driving residential trucks, their work schedules would need to be adjusted to allow them to begin their work day later in the morning in order to work during daylight hours.  Most of our drivers work an approved second job, and this change in schedule could have an impact on that employment.  Employees may have a difficult time with the transition the physical demands placed on them by “cross training” for new responsibilities to fill the gap in their existing work week."

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler stated that she would not be recommending to reduce the west side trash pickups as the savings would not be significant.

Mayor Cahoon said that the issue of reduction of trash pickups should be considered during the Board's budget process and should include public input.  

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Dare County Glass Crusher Demonstration

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler thanked Dare County and the Tourism Board for the recently purchased glass crusher; she viewed, along with Town staff, the glass crusher demonstration at the Dare County Public Works site.  

Comr. Oakes - Cutting costs

Comr. Oakes thanked Mayor Pro Tem Sadler for looking into ways to cut costs, something everyone will be doing over the next six months. 

Comr. Gray - Beach Nourishment 

Comr. Gray spoke of his concern about beach nourishment including the Town Manager's report from the Army Corps of Engineers (ACOE) about the lack of obtaining the necessary permits.  He was in Bald Head Island to view their groin project which made for a nice looking nourished beach.  He is aware that it is against State law at this time for Nags Head to install the groins but he feels it is all the Town has left to do to save the beach.  He would like to present to the State information concerning the importance of changing the law to allow groins/terminal groins - he noted that the legislature convenes in January 2009.

Comr. Gray requested that Governor Easley be contacted with an invitation to visit the beaches in Nags Head to see firsthand the damage.

Mayor Cahoon stated that she would write a letter to Governor Easley; she also noted the resolution in support of groins/jetties that the Board adopted last year.  She reported that this legislation passed the Senate but died in the House because it was not let out of a House committee.  She stated that during the next session the issue will be pushed harder.  

Comr. Gray reported that he, Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, and Town Manager Cameron will be traveling next week to Bald Head Island to look at the groin situation and will be traveling to Emerald Isle to look at their beach nourishment situation.  At the November 17, 2008 NC Beach and Inlet Waterway Association meeting in Carolina Beach an Oregon Inlet groin presentation will take place.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler suggested that Rep. Tim Spear also be contacted with an invitation to visit Nags Head's beaches.

Comr. Remaley - Beach nourishment

Comr. Remaley stated that he agreed with what has been said concerning beach nourishment; he emphasized that the Town needs to do something on its own to protect its beaches.

MAYOR’S AGENDA

Mayor Cahoon - Coastal Resources Advisory Council (CRAC) openings

Mayor Cahoon reported on a letter received from the Coastal Resources Commission (CRC)  requesting nominations for the Coastal Resources Advisory Council openings.  These nominations are to be placed on the November 5, 2008 Board of Commissioners agenda. 

Mayor Cahoon - Waiver/extension of CAMA bulldozing sand fee

Mayor Cahoon mentioned a letter from an oceanfront property owner requesting that the Town consider a waiver of the $100 sand bulldozing fee.  She noted that there are costs incurred by the Town for each sand push such as public notice fees.  

It was Board consensus that the Town ask CAMA to extend the length of time a sand push permit is effective to 60 days.  Currently the permit is good for 30 days.

Mayor Cahoon - Planning Board "Green" Committee appointment

With their concurrence, Mayor Cahoon appointed Comr. Oakes and NC Realtor/local government liaison Willo Kelly to sit on the Planning Board's "Green" Subcommittee.  John Ratzenberger is chair of this subcommittee.

Mayor Cahoon - Village at Nags Head house address numbers

Mayor Cahoon reported that some Village at Nags Head property owners are concerned about what was thought to be the Town's requirement that property owners install green/white house number signs so house addresses can be spotted easily by emergency personnel.  However, she noted that the Village covenants do not allow the reflective green/white signs.

Fire Chief Butch Osborne explained that the green/white house number signs are encouraged by Community Watch and that president George Moore has identified a vendor that can provide these  signs.  He emphasized that the Town Code has no such requirement for green/white signs - only contrasting letters/numbers.  

Mayor Cahoon - Request from State to dump sand at Jennette's Pier Facility site

Mayor Cahoon said that the State has shown an interest in dumping sand at their property at the Jennette's Pier Facility site.  They would like the Town to adopt a resolution in support of the sand dumping at the Jennette's Pier site.  She explained that anyone can apply to CAMA for a permit to push sand.

Mayor Cahoon requested, as an adjoining property owner, to be recused from the discussion.   It was Board consensus to recuse Mayor Cahoon from the discussion.

Board members, led by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, agreed that the State can do as any property owner can and apply for a CAMA permit to push sand, but they would not consider adopting a resolution concerning the State's request.

Mayor Cahoon returned to the meeting.

CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss the following cases of litigation in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(3):  Kirkpatrick lawsuit, HML Corporation, Beacon Motor Lodge, and Cutty Sark house in Northridge Subdivision.

The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.  The time was 10:30 p.m.

OPEN SESSION

The Board re-entered Open Session at 10:53 p.m.  Attorney John Leidy reported that during Closed Session only those items listed were discussed and no action was taken.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Recent Citizens Advisory Committee (CAC) energy forum

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler reported that Monday (October 20, 2008) the Citizens Advisory Committee (CAC) held an energy forum concerning solar and wind energies which was well attended.  

Mayor Cahoon noted that CAC Chair John Ratzenberger will present his report on the energy  forum to the Board of Commissioners at the December 3, 2008 Board meeting.

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to adjourn which passed unanimously.  The time was 11:00 p.m.






_______________________________






Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:

___________________________

Mayor:


___________________________
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